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To Join Zoom Meeting. 

1. Type in the address bar: https://zoom.us 

2. Click "Join Meeting" on the top menus bar 

3. Meeting ID: 953 6953 7139 

4. Password: 531748 

 

7:00 PM  

Call to order  

Roll Call 

Councilmember Present Absent 

Councilman Anderson 
 

X 

Councilwoman Perrone X  

Councilwoman Worthy X  

Deputy Mayor Whitfield X  

Mayor McIntosh X  

Prayer by Rev. Cook Retired Assistant Pastor, Alpha Baptist Church    

Flag Salute        

Statement 

In compliance with the Open Public Meetings Act, this is to announce that adequate notice 

of this meeting was provided in the following manner: 

On January 10, 2022, advance written notice of this meeting was posted on the bulletin board in the 

Municipal Complex and was mailed to the Burlington County Times, the Intelligencer, and the 

Courier Times.  

On January 10, 2022, advance written notice of this meeting was filed with the Township Clerk. 

The Clerk is directed to enter into the minutes of this meeting this public announcement. 

 

PROCLAMATION  

• Supporting the Click It or Tick It Mobilization of May 23 – June 5, 2022  

• Juneteenth  

• LGBTQ+ Pride Month  

 

MANAGER’S MUNICIPAL UPDATE  

• Parks and Recreation Department has prepared the Summer Recreation brochure, it is 

available for pickup in the Municipal Building and the Kennedy Center  

• Country Club Pool opened Memorial Day  

• Recreation has sold over 700 Daily Pool Tags & collected over 2,000 Daily Pool Tag 

fees, Daily Pool Tags are $45, Pennypacker pool will be open in the next coming weeks  

• National Get Outdoors Day on Saturday, June 11, 2022 throughout the township  

• Recreation website has a list of events  

• Juneteenth celebration at Millcreek Park on Saturday, June 18, 2022 from 12pm- 4pm  

• June 25th Bike Race, benefits cancer patients, support services and mobile health 

screenings, register to ride  

• Inspections Departments, completed 991 inspections, 541 violations, collected $98,000 in 

revenue for the month  

• Received $145,913 in a FEMA reimbursement will be available for use in next year’s 

2023 Municipal Budget  

https://zoom.us/
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• Fire & EMS on May 12th conducted a fire outreach program at ACME market, the Fire 

Department handed out fire safety materials to residents who were also given the 

opportunity to have new smoke detectors installed in their homes  

• 420 EMS calls in Willingboro, was able to assist 207 of those calls  

• Hiring for Full Time EMS  

• Have received quotes to fix the skylights at the Library  

• Repairs to the ABA button at the Municipal Complex Front Door has been fixed  

• Two Emergency showers at the Country Club Pool has been repaired as well  

• Personnel Department has new hires (One Full Time Registrar who will serve as Secretary to the 

Boards and Commissions in the Clerk’s Office, Employees Benefit Clerk in the Human Resource 

Department, one Clerk 1 Hire in the Tax Office, Part Time Clerk in the Community Affairs 

Department, two Part Time EMT’s in the Fire Department, currently interviewing for the full 

time EMS personnel 

• Willingboro has been selected as Future Municipality in the Business U Magazine 

• Thank you to the connections in effort of Councilman Anderson, the Willingboro Police 

Department will be in a background for a few scenes of a Lifetime movie, they will make a small 

contribution 

Discussion  

Councilwoman Perrone – Will the Summer Recreation Brochure be sent via mail or is it only 

available for pick up?  

Township Manager – That is something that can be picked up. They will be in the library, Kennedy 

center and Municipal building.  

Councilwoman Worthy – I just want to address your statement about other municipalities asking for 

financial coverage for EMS. Is there a common practice to assess those fees? 

Township Manager – The issue is on the weekends particularly, one of our partnering neighbors 

receives calls back to back, they come to Willingboro to support us and then they are dispatched. 

They have put forth additional staffing anticipating helping Willingboro.  

Councilwoman Worthy – I am happy to have that conversation with the governing body to figure 

out a solution.  

Councilwoman Perrone – When is the next newsletter going out?  

Township Manager – The end of July.  

Councilwoman Perrone – In regard to the newsletter and Summer brochure, I would like to 

introduce the idea of a flipbook.  

Township Manager – I like that idea; we have been trying to find more modern ways to produce the 

material without printing.  

Councilwoman Perrone – Another suggestion I have is to make a survey seeing if the residents 

would like the issue printed or mailed to them.  

 

PUBLIC COMMENT – AGENDA ITEMS ONLY – 2 MINUTES 

 Sarah Holley   Tioga Lane  

• Mr. Harris, you indicated there’s a maximum of $5,000, is this moving forward? You 

guys have the Clerk a $20,000 stipend, I described it as a raise, and I was corrected by 

council that it was a stipend. I see $5,000 indicated is the max but two or three weeks 

ago it was a $20,000 stipend given to one employee. I believe one year; the $10,000 

stipend is given and then another year the additional $10,000 stipend is given. Making 

that a total of $20,000 a stipend over a period of two years. At that time, I indicated we 

have teacher assistance in the school district only making $18,000 for one whole year. 

So, $20,000 stipend is a bit much. Could you explain the discrepancy there? $5,000 vs 

$10,000 for the $20,000.  
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Public Comment Closed  

Township Manager address Public Comment  

• The governing body has a lot of discretion in establishing those salaries based on their 

will. As the Township Manager, I have a lot of latitude in the salaries that are given to 

my subordinances, depart directors’ employees, and some of my predecessors may not 

have used that authority discriminatively as far as stipends are concerned, to persons that 

I have direct control over. This is putting structure in place and controls in place that will 

be happening in the future.  

• Councilwoman Perrone – With regards to titles, that some of the titles were changed, 

amended, or adjusted, however those hired there will have that new title? Is that right?  

• Township Manager – Yes.   

• Mayor McIntosh – Ms. Holley to address your question, majority of council not 

everyone did vote on applying a stipend to a person that we felt all of their acting they 

are filling some requirements for that job. They are doing their job. I thought it was 

acceptable to apply a stipend and I stand behind that decision. Majority of council did 

vote in that direction, and some did not. I do want to address it was $10,000 that started 

this year.  

 
ORDINANCE  

 

Ord 2022 – 1  PUBLIC HEARING/FINAL READING ORDINANCE OF 

THE TOWNSHIP OF WILLINGBORO, IN THE COUNTY OF 

BURLINGTON, NEW JERSEY PROVIDING FOR THE 

REAPPROPRIATION OF $153,760.21 IN UNUSED DEBT 

AUTHORIZATIONS NOT NEEDED FOR THEIR ORIGINAL 

PURPOSES IN ORDER TO PROVIDE FOR OTHER 

PURPOSES AS LISTED BELOW 

Public Hearing Open  

Public Hearing Closed  

 

Final Reading 
I need a motion  

         

 

 

Ord 2022 – 4 TABLED ON MAY 17TH UNTIL JUNE 8TH / FIRST READING - BOND 

ORDINANCE PROVIDING FOR VARIOUS CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS IN 

AND BY THE TOWNSHIP OF WILLINGBORO, IN THE COUNTY OF 

BURLINGTON, NEW JERSEY, APPROPRIATING $1,871,800 THEREFOR 

AND AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF $1,778,210 BONDS OR NOTES OF 

THE TOWNSHIP TO FINANCE PART OF THE COST THEREOF 

Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield  X X     

Mayor McIntosh   X     



 Meeting Minutes  

 June 8, 2022  

4 | P a g e  

 

 

 

I need a motion to untable Ordinance 2022 – 4  

 

I need a motion  

         

 

 

Ord 2022 – 5 PUBLIC HEARING/FINAL READING - ORDINANCE OF THE TOWNSHIP 

OF WILLINGBORO, COUNTY OF BURLINGTON, NEW JERSEY 

PERMITTING CERTAIN CANNABIS BUSINESSES WITHIN ITS 

GEOGRAPHICAL BOUNDARIES AND AMENDING CHAPTER 126 AND 

CHAPTER 370 OF THE CODE OF THE TOWNSHIP OF WILLINGBORO 

Public Hearing Open  

Public Hearing Closed  

 

Final Reading  

I need a motion  

Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy  X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield   X X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

 

 

 

Ord 2022 – 6  ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $865,200 OF AMERICAN  RESCUE PLAN 

ACT FUNDS FOR STORMWATER INFRASTRUCTURE REPAIRS IN AND BY 

THE TOWNSHIP OF WILLINGBORO, IN THE COUNTY OF BURLINGTON, 

NEW JERSEY. 

 

 Public Hearing is Open  

 Public Hearing is Closed  

Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield  X X     

Mayor McIntosh   X     

Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield  X X     

Mayor McIntosh   X     
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  Final Reading  

  I need a motion 

Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy  X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield   X X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

  Discussion –  

 Councilwoman Worthy – Thank you council for being committed to keeping the infrastructure 

 in Willingboro stable. I appreciate all of the conversations for us to get to this point.  

 

Ord 2022 – 7   2022 SALARY ORDINANCE SALARIES, WAGES, AND OTHER 

COMPENSATION FOR NON-CONTRACTUAL EMPLOYEES AND OFFICIALS 

OF THE TOWNSHIP OF WILLINGBORO 

  First Reading 

  I need a motion  
Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone X  X     

Councilwoman Worthy   X X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield    X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

  Discussion –  

 Councilwoman Perrone – I know you said with the titles we do not have an Assistant Public  

Administrative Officer, I thought we did have an Assistant Public Administrative Officer?  

 

Township Manager – We do. We are changing the Executive Level titles. These are more 

relevant to the director heads.  

 

Councilwoman Perrone – For those salaries, that had a $10,000 difference for anybody who is 

currently making that will their salary change?  

 

Township Manager – No one’s salary will be decreased but if you are coming in then yes, they 

will receive the salary decrease.  

 

Councilwoman Worthy – Mr. Harris, thank you for discussing the salaries, for section 1B could 

a closer look be taken? What really came to my attention was the difference in the minimum and 

maximum salary for grades 15 and 16, they are very close. Also, in section 2A, are we changing 

it from 2015 to 2022? Should this ordinance reflect the current amount that council was making 

based on those two percent increases that everyone has been getting since 2015. I don’t think 

those numbers accurately reflect where the governing body is now.  

 

Township Manager – We can do that. New persons coming onto council would be compensated 

at the then current salary and salary ordinance.  
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Councilwoman Worthy – I was curious about the director of finance position in section 3A. Is 

that something that would be appropriate for Range 4? Can Public Works be moved to Range 5?  

 

Township Manager – Director of Finance was arranged in Range 4 previously. We did move 

that into Range 5, director of finance, chief finance … 

 

Councilwoman Worthy – My question is why? I’m trying to understand. It could also be there 

with the Clerk.  

 

Township Manager – I can’t say if there was any reason.  

 

Councilwoman Worthy – For employees that will be over the newly established salary 

maximum, is it possible that those cost of living adjustments be paid out separate and not added 

to the base pay to continue to perpetuate our range?  

 

Township Manager – I will have to talk to the CFO to see if that can be done.  

 

Councilwoman Worthy – If it be the will of council, I am interested in looking at that to see 

what the difference is. Something that’s not supposed to be a long term on going thing. I just 

think it’s worth looking at.  

 

Mayor McIntosh – I agree with Dr. Worthy. I would like to see what that could look like.  

 

Councilwoman Perrone – I am open to that as well. Yes.  

 

Deputy Mayor Whitfield – Yes. I agree as well.  

 

Township Manager – Between now and the next meeting I can present something to you.  

 
RESOLUTION  

Res 2022 – 81  A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING REFUNDS FOR OVERPAYMENT   

              OF TAXES   

  I need a motion 
Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy  X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield    X     

Mayor McIntosh   X X     

 

Res 2022 – 82  RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE TOWNSHIP OF 

WILLINGBORO TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH 

MUNICIBID.COM FOR INTERNET AUCTIONEEING 

SERVICES TO SELL TOWNSHIP SURPLUS PROPERTY – 

STATE CONTRACT NUMBER T-2581 
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 I need a motion  
Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy  X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield   X X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

 

 

Res 2022 – 83  AUTHORIZING THE APPROVAL OF VOUCHERS FOR PAYMENT & 

RATIFICATION 

  I need a motion 
Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy   X X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield  X  X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

 

Res 2022 – 84  RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE AWARD OF A NON-FAIR AND OPEN 

CONTRACT FOR ON-SITE AND REMOTE TECHNICAL SUPPORT SERVICES 

  I need a motion 
Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone  X X     

Councilwoman Worthy    X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield  X  X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

Discussion –  

Mayor McIntosh – Mr. Harris for this particular request, do you think this is the most efficient 

and effective way to handle our IT?  

 

Township Manager – For this temporary situation, yes.  

 

Deputy Mayor Whitfield – How long do you anticipate this temporary situation to last?  

 

Township Manager -  For just a period of two months.  

 

Mayor McIntosh – Do we have a plan for if it lasts for more than two months if we approve 

this?  

 

Township Manager – That is correct.  

 

Councilwoman Worthy – Are you anticipating this two months maximum or the range of 2-6 

months? Any thoughts of how much longer?  
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Township Manager – I don’t anticipate it going beyond two months.  

 

Res 2022 – 85  AUTHORIZING THE CANCELLATION OF OLD OUTSTANDING CHECKS   

AND RECONCILING ITEMS 

  I need a motion 
Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone  X X     

Councilwoman Worthy  X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield    X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

 
Treasure Report  

  I need a motion  

Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone X  X     

Councilwoman Worthy   X X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield    X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

 

 

MINUTES  

040522 

041922 

042622 

050322 

051722 

 

  I need a motion 

Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy  X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield   X X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

  Discussion –  

Councilwoman Worthy – I just want to thank the Clerk for taking councils feedback and making sure 

the minutes were comprehensive and capturing more of the conversations.  

  
 

MUNICIPAL CLERK UPDATE  

Township Clerk –  

• For the month of May, the Clerk’s office received 908 phone calls and made 1,019 calls 

• We had a total of 3 new mercantile licenses with a total of 12 new dogs  

• There were 91 OPRA’s that came in  

• 1 Planning Board Application and 1 Zoning Board Application  

• We had a total of 5 death certificates  
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• 84 new birth certificates  

• 11 marriage certificates  

• 12 marriage applications  

• 5 wedding ceremonies  

• Still ongoing with Granicus, we will start our trial tomorrow with the Clerk’s office at 8am  

• We continue to workout to get our records digitized for the office from the library and Municipal 

Building  

• Proclamation folders 

• A total of 119 Foreclosures from January to present  

 

Council Questions or Concerns for Township Clerk –  

Councilwoman Worthy – If it’s the will of the body, on the professional’s slide is it possible to 

show us the numbers of how much money is remaining in the pool so we can make sure that we’re 

mindful of how we’re spending?  

 

Mayor McIntosh – I think that’s helpful for us to determine how we move forward or anticipate the 

end of the year cost. I think it would be helpful if the clerk can provide that data point.  

 

Township Manager – I will provide that information to you in my more comprehensive report in the 

second meeting. I did submit some of that information in my prior’s month report. I will make sure 

you have that comprehensive information from the CFO moving forward. It will be a monthly thing 

in my comprehensive report.  

 

Township Clerk – Are you talking about for planning board and zoning board or in general?  

 

Councilwoman Worthy – Council just wants a window into where we are.  

 

Township Manager – You’ll get a look into my comprehensive report every month.   

 

 

 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

Mayor McIntosh – Mr. Harris I did want to bring up the realtor conversation per Councilman Anderson. 

I just want some feedback from that meeting.  

 

Township Manager – Last month, there was a second pile up meeting with the realtors in the Township 

and our Tax Assessor. It was attended by the Burlington Tax Administrator as well. They did confirm that 

Willingboro does added assessments like every other municipality in Burlington county. The Tax 

Administrator of Burlington was impressed with the way we handle added assessments. She has talked 

about making that the standard for the rest of the municipalities. She has been talking with our Tax 

Assessor to get what he does to imitate that to their level. The realtors were informed that the assessment 

request was not mandatory. That was something that was optional on their part. It was revised that once it 

was requested then the assessor was obligated to perform that review. It was not mandatory it was 

optional. The tax assessor office that handles those reviews, the submission of all of those documentations 

is optional with the understanding that the more information you provide, the more accurate the 

assessment would be. The takeaway was that they offer and brought copies of the abatement application. 

The meeting was held on May 20, 2022.  
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NEW BUSINESS 

Councilwoman Perrone – I’m asking for your permission, for council to authorize the financial audit 

that’s conducted by the state. I feel we need to do a more detailed audit of our finances and authorize the 

state to conduct the audit.  

 

Solicitor – I don’t know if the state performs or does audits for municipalities upon request. The audit 

function is left to the authority and discretion of local municipality. I wouldn’t imply the term forensic not 

to imply criminal allegations, but I would use a different term. I don’t know perhaps if the state can do 

that.  Councilwoman Perrone you would have to discuss this matter with Mr. Harris and Mayor McIntosh. 

Mr. Harris do you have anything you want to add?  

 

Township Manager – What you’re saying is absolutely correct. Based on my experience, the 

municipality directs us to hire auditors and we haven’t even completed our 2021 audit. We just adopted 

our budget a few weeks ago. Forensic audits are done if there is relative belief that there is some type of 

criminal activity going on. They are usually geared toward specific items, to complete a general broad 

audit would be expensive.  

 

Solicitor – If you’re basing your motion off the ladder of what Mr. Harris recommends, I would ask the 

council to close executive session to further explore and review. You can get some more context if that is 

what you’re asking for.  

 

Councilwoman Perrone – Yes, that’s exactly what I’m asking for as far as for any criminal activity. I’m 

asking for council to vote on it and Mr. Harris can go to the drawing board as far as expenses. That is the 

nature of my question and concern.  

 

Solicitor – You would need to identify which accounting firm or auditing firm is going to do the audit . 

You would need to as a council give the administration direction as to what the not to exceed dollar 

amount would be.  

 

Mayor McIntosh – Councilwoman Perrone this has been voted on by council last year. We did it twice 

but there was no response back.  

 

Deputy Mayor Whitfield – Yes and we also did appropriate some funds in councils’ budget for the 2022 

year forensic audit. We just have not decided on those particular areas that we would like for them to look 

into. I think that’s something we can talk about in executive session.  

 

Solicitor – I would recommend any further dialogue be saved for closed executive session.  

 

Mayor McIntosh – I would like to nominate and welcome Titus Welcome to the Municipal Alliance.  

 

  I nominate Titus Welcome to the Municipal Alliance 

Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone  X X     

Councilwoman Worthy    X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield    X     

Mayor McIntosh  X  X     
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Mayor McIntosh – We also have two people for the Environmental Commission. There is also an open 

slot.  I nominate Pat Lindsay Harvey to the Environmental Commission.  

 

  I nominate Pat Lindsay Harvey to the Environmental Commission 

Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy    X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield   X X     

Mayor McIntosh  X  X     

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT      

Mattie Mallory   5 Hudson Place  

• I’m not sure I clearly understood the $10,000 stipend that was given to the Acting Clerk. Was this 

a one time $10,000 or two times $10,000? Was this done instead of a $20,000 raise? I’m just 

trying to separate the difference between the stipend and the raise.  

• I’m concerned about the working hours for the Acting Clerk. On May 9th, when I went to pay my 

taxes, it was after 3 o’clock and I asked to speak to her, I was told that she was gone for the day. 

On May 18th,  I went to the Municipal Office, and I asked to speak to the Acting Clerk, and I was 

told that she was gone for the day. The young lady proceeded to call her and came back asking 

what is it that I wanted. On the 19th of May, I emailed the Mayor regarding this issue, and I did 

not receive a reply. On the 27th of May, I sent a second email to the Mayor and have not received 

a reply on this issue. So, I’m concerned that on two occasions, when I went to speak to the  

Acting Clerk she was gone for the day. This is a great concern not just for me but for all of us that 

pay our taxes. We have these allegedly $20,000 raises we can’t even get our trash collected 

properly. We can’t put out extra, we’re going to be charged for a second trash can and it’s 

terrible. I’ve lived in this town for 50 years and I’ve seen a lot of things happen that go on in this 

town that are not acceptable.  

• There was a discussion about the street sweeper, still nothing has been done, I travel on 

Charleston Road and Levitt there’s trash all along the side. The drains are covered with debris. 

There’s a lot of things we need to take a look at.  

 

Solicitor – I would just advise the council to be cautious in responding to that answer since it pertains 

personnel. Everyone is entitled to paid days, personal and sick leave. That question has been asked and 

answered several times regarding the stipend.  

 

Aaron Mitchell   28 Bradley Place  

• Regards to Zoning Ordinance 37 -75, that’s driveway specifically section K, the question and 

concern I have with that particular Ordinance. It says a driveway can’t be an 8 by 5 area, it has to 

be next to the garage side of the house and a fence shall be erected from blocking your neighbors 

to seeing that driveway path. My main concern about this particular Ordinance says that, “Path 

cannot over exceed the front or rear residential structure where it is located.” My question is, in 

regard to that, how will a person partake a trailer if it doesn’t exceed the front of that residential 

structure as far as connecting it to a driveway or something like that? The other consideration, for 

scripting a resident to a foot wide pad, that might be troublesome depending on the size of the 

trailer.  

• Home based businesses, such as in the service industry have vans or display business information. 

I think it would be a good idea to have permits to have some of these businesses park their 
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vehicle in their driveway. It doesn’t make sense as to why residents who have businesses can’t 

park their cars on the street or in their driveway. This is something to consider that’s not 

detrimental to the township. It would also support the residents.  

 

Chuck    41 Hazelwood Circle  

• The football field needs some work. We don’t really have good lighting out there. Some 

of the equipment needs work or to be upgraded. I see other towns have events and the 

Mayor will come out. It would be nice to have the Mayor there to support the kids, it 

brings a lot of pride.  

• Are there any plans to get more involved for funding? I don’t know if it’s in the works or 

not.  

Public comment closed  

 

Township Manager Addresses Public Comments  

• To Ms. Mallory, our streetsweeper was scheduled to be delivered in April, but because of 

manufacturing and difficulty finding parts we are delayed. Some of the gutters are full of debris 

and need some attention. I did have some discussions with Mr. Brevogel and DPW, we are trying 

to find a solution before our streetsweeper gets here. That hasn’t been finalized.  

Mayor McIntosh –  

• Ms. Mallory if you check your email on 5/26 and today, I did send two emails to you to follow up 

and answer your question. I did indicate the acting clerk’s hours and I did indicate if you did 

experience any unsatisfactory service from the Clerk’s office. The hours are 9-5, as long as the 

office is adequately staffed. Township Clerk does have to work after hours, before hours and 

weekends. If you have trouble or you are not getting all of your needs met, then you can contact 

us. Our Clerk’s office is adequately staffed 9-5 Monday through Friday.  

 

Township Manager continues  

• Mr. Mitchell, I do know we have some issues regarding zoning. I can’t really speak to them; I 

would advise you go and speak to the zoning officer and answer all of your questions or provide 

clarification.  

• I don’t know if it is a problem of someone with a home-based business parking in their driving 

with a decal. As long as it meets specific requirements.  

• To Chuck, I do believe the Township is willing to get involved with sports and our recreation 

department is very supportive of meeting the needs of local sports. If there is anything specific, he 

is worried about, I would be happy to have further dialogue with him and Ms. Bolden.  

 

 

COUNCIL COMMENT 

Councilwoman Perrone – With relations to our newsletter and brochures that we have, I’d like for us 

council to advertise small businesses that are residents of Willingboro free of charge in our newsletter, 

perhaps provide a page where those residents do prove that they are residents and provide information 

about their business and have it in our newsletters. 

 

Township Manager – You can’t use council funds to promote private enterprise.  

 

Councilwoman Perrone – Not necessarily private funds but similar to when we advertise fliers or 

events form community residents on our Facebook page. Advertising a business card or information 

provided.  

 

Township Manager – We post items on our website or items that we are sponsoring. 
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Councilwoman Perrone – Mr. Taylor, do you have any legal advice based on what I and Mr. Harris 

stated?  

 

Mr. Taylor – I don’t disagree with Mr. Harris, but I also don’t fully understand the context your 

question? There may be ways to promote local businesses, but this can be further discussed in executive 

session or another time.  

 

Councilwoman Perrone – I would like for it to be free but if not, I wouldn’t mind a small fee so that we 

can support home -based businesses that are residents of Willingboro.  

 

Mayor McIntosh – Okay, we can discuss this in new business and have this on our agenda for 

the next meeting.  

 

Councilwoman Worthy -   

• I would like to say happy belated birthday to councilwoman Perrone and Madam Mayor.  

• I also wanted to share that ACME in Willingboro will be having a celebration of food, fun and 

festival this Saturday from noon to four pm. They will have live music and food tasting. It is 

National Get Out day.  

• I also want to welcome and celebrate two new businesses in Willingboro, Shokra Soups and 

Supreme Sweets. The food was delicious, and they had an amazing grand opening, thank you 

Mayor and Deputy Commissioner Felicia Hopson for attending as well as deputy Mayor 

Whitfield. I did want to share that these are Willingboro residents investing in their community 

and I would like to thank those who choose to open their business here.  

 

 Deputy Mayor Whitfield –  

• I want to echo welcome Shokra Soups and Supreme Sweets in Willingboro. I also had a sampling 

of their menu and it was quite tasty. I encourage all residents to go support them.  

• Also, one of the businesses, answers one of the concerns that our youth brought to our attention 

during Youth in Government day. They wanted to limit the number of fast-food restaurants that 

we have here in town.  

• I want to thank and give a round of applause to the Recreation Department on the 7th annual 

Youth Fishing Challenge. Thank you to all of those that made that possible.  

• Next week is National Get Outdoors Day. I want to encourage everyone to stop by our very own 

community garden in the courtyard of JFK. I encourage everyone to stop by and take a peek as 

well as inquire about how you can get involved in our community garden project.  

 

Mayor McIntosh –  

• I want to thank our administration, our employees and our council for a productive 

meeting today. Also thank you to our residents who chime in with their questions and 

concerns for their township.  

• I want to recognize the Recreation Department for the Youth Fishing Challenging. It was 

well organized. I encourage residents to get involved and take advantage of the space at 

Crystal Lakes. It’s on Industrial Drive in Willingboro. You do need a license to fish. You 

can get it from Dick’s or something of that caliber.  

• Please get out and interact with your fellow community and unity.  

• I want to acknowledge the death of Harry DeVane Walker, Jr. He passed away about a 

week and a half ago. He brought a lot of people together. He was an advocate for the 

youth. I would like to say rest in peace to Harry DeVane Walker, Jr. His funeral is 
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tomorrow, 9am is the viewing and the funeral is at 11am at the Restoration Station on 

Route 130 in Edgewater Park, NJ. Please feel free to come out and show your support. 

Please keep the family in prayer.  

 

Res 2022 – 86     RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING EXECUTIVE SESSION  

 

I need a motion to go into executive session  
Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone X  X     

Councilwoman Worthy   X X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield    X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

 

I need a motion to come out of executive session  
Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy  X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield   X X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

 
ADJOURNMENT  

I need a motion to adjourn  

Councilmember Motion 2nd Yea Nay Recuse Abstain Absent 

Councilman Anderson       X 

Councilwoman Perrone   X     

Councilwoman Worthy  X  X     

Deputy Mayor Whitfield   X X     

Mayor McIntosh    X     

 

Meeting Adjourned at 10:36pm  

 

ALL BUSINESS ITEMS ARE TENTATIVE, PENDING THE REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE LAW 

DEPARTMENT 

 

 


